	



Minutes of Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee

Meeting Date:

Tuesday, 29 November 2005, starting at 7.00pm

Present:

Councillor A Knox (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance: Chief Executive, Director of Community Services, Community Development Manager, Policy Development Officer.

563
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors J B Hill, M R H Ranson and A Yearing.

564
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 11 October 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

565
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest at the meeting.

566
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

567
WORK PROGRAMME 2005/06

(a)
Clitheroe Castle Museum


The Chairman referred to Minute 424(a) of Committee dated 11 October 2005 and reported that, although the working group had held another meeting, it was recognised that there was little that could be decided until the outcome of the Clitheroe Castle lottery bid was known.  The Community Development Manager reminded Members that the result of the bid would be announced on the 8 December 2005.


Councillor Ainsworth commented on a recent visit he had made to the Fleetwood Museum which was a museum broadly similar to Clitheroe.  He pointed out that it was owned by Wyre Borough Council but maintained by Lancashire County Council and he wondered whether a similar arrangement had been suggested for Clitheroe.  The Community Development Manager again pointed out that Lancashire County Council had made it very clear that they would not take over responsibility for Clitheroe Castle Museum.

RESOLVED:
That the matter be noted at this stage.

(b)
Leisure And Sports Facilities In Ribble Valley

The Chairman referred to Minute 424(b) and circulated a further report on the investigations of the working group into pitch provision sin the Ribble Valley.  He highlighted the conclusions which the report had made, namely:

· There is an important enabling role for the Council to play in ensuring the various sporting groups across the borough have access to the facilities they need.

· It was felt that a local sports partnership would be a useful forum for the development of many of these issues.

· The main area of concern was the provision of football pitches.  In particular this pressure was coming from the continued increase in popularity of the game, the development of girls football and the development of mini soccer.

· These developments would not only increase the demand for formal pitches but for open spaces where smaller pitches for the youngest age groups to be able to play football on temporary layouts.

· Whilst it felt that acquiring land to provide more open spaces would be difficult the Council should try to encourage this is any way it could (possible examples being through planning gain or assisting third parties).

Members and officers then discuss the wide variety of possible sites, most of which had either land drainage problems or were not in the Council’s ownership.

The issue of child protection and changing room provision was also discussed.  The Community Development Manager highlighted three pressure areas where pitch availability was a particular problem:

· Readstone United;

· Clitheroe Wolves; and

· Wilpshire Wanderers

He further commented that he was quite hopeful that in relation to the Wilpshire Wanderers situation, this could be resolved once an agreement had been made with the head of St Augustine’s at Billington for community use of their football pitches.

Other sites discussed by Members included Edisford, Calderstones, Sabden and Ribchester.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted and that the various recommendations listed above be taken into consideration by Community Committee.

568
PARTNERSHIP REVIEW – PARISH COUNCILS’ LIAISON COMMITTEE

The Policy Development Officer submitted his report on the partnership review of the Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee.  He reported that this Committee had been formed in 1974 and was an integral part of the Borough Council’s relationship with Parish Councils.  Over the years it had proved a vital element in the way borough and parish councils work together.  It was highly valued by both Borough Councillors and Parish Councils and was always well attended.  He also suggested a number of areas where the Committee could be improved:

Encourage more Parish Councils to send a representative.

Look at the number of attendees from existing Parish Councils.

Parish Councils to have more say in agenda formulation.

Parish Councils to be encouraged to talk to one another via such initiatives as the Lancashire Portal.

Borough Councils to regularly attend Parish Council meetings.

Parish Councillors to attend Borough Council meetings.

Members also voiced their support for Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee and valued the way it operated.  There was a firmly held view that the Committee was now stronger than it had been 10 years ago, mainly due to the Parish Councils have more say in the items to be discussed.  There was certainly no attempt to change the way which the Parish Councils’ Liaison Committee operated, although it was recognised that more Parish Councils should be encouraged to send a Parish Representative along to meetings.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted.

569
FURTHER IN-DEPTH REPORTS BY WORKING GROUPS

The Chairman referred to Minute158 of Committee dated 23 June 2005 and reminded members that they still had three reviews to carry out:

Teenage activity.

The elderly.

Car parking charges.

RESOLVED:
That 

(a)
the following working groups be formed to investigate and report back on these particular subject areas:

· Teenage activity – Councillors K Butler, D Smith and A Yearing.

· The elderly – Councillors J Flitcroft, D Taylor, M Sutcliffe.

· Car parking charges – Councillors P Ainsworth, C Holtom, A Knox.

(b)
the terms of reference for each working group should be agreed at the first meeting of each group;

(c)
once those terms of reference were agreed then relevant officer support could be identified;

(d)
an interim report should be submitted to the February meeting; and

(e)
a final report to be submitted to the March/April meeting.

The meeting closed at 8.15pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact Bill Alker, extension 4412.
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